
MUNDELEIN PARK AND RECREATION DISTRICT 
REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

Monday October 28, 2019 
7:30 pm 

 
AGENDA 

 
Call to Order: 
Pledge of Allegiance: 
Roll Call:          Dolan, Frasier, Knudson, McGrath, Ortega 
 
Approval of Minutes:     Committee Meeting October 14, 2019 

Regular Meeting October 14, 2019 
Executive Session October 14, 2019 

 
Approval of Disbursements:  Warrant 101819, 102219, 102819= $272,256.66 
 
Financials: September 
 
Police Report: September 
 
Correspondence:  
 
Old Business:  Award Ice Rink Electric Contract 
 
New Business:  
 
Board Business:  
 
Staff Reports: 

Service Anniversaries October:  Kimberley Wells, 13; Janet Kalcsis 22   

Executive Session:  Personnel 5 ILCS 120/2 (c)(1); 
Purchase or Lease of Real Estate 5 ILCS 120/2 (c)(5); Imminent or Pending 
Litigation 5 ILCS 120/2 (c)(11) 
Collective Bargaining or Salary Schedules 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2)  

 
  
Information on Items Discussed in Executive Session, if Necessary 
  
Visitors 
  
Adjournment 
  



 
Rules for Public Comment: 
 

A. At the start of the period for public comment the board President or acting chairperson 
will advise the public: 
1. The amount of time permitted for public comment; 
2. That all speakers state their name and addresses before addressing the Board;  
3. To avoid repetitive comments, testimony and general questions; and 
4. To appoint only one person to speak on behalf of a group. 

B. Each person will be permitted to speak one time only, unless the President determines 
that allowing a speaker to address the Board again will contribute new testimony or 
evidence germane to an issue on the agenda for that meeting. 

C. Unless a representative spokesperson is appointed in the manner described in rule D, all 
comments from the public will be limited to no more than three (3) minutes per person. 

D. Groups may register a representative spokesperson by filing an appearance form no later 
than one (1) hour in advance of a meeting. The appearance form must designate (i) the 
number of people the designee represents for the purpose of making public comment; (ii) 
the subject matter of the public comments; and (iii) whether the subject begin represented 
by a group spokesperson shall be deemed to have waived their opportunity to speak 
independently unless the President determines that allowing such a speaker to address the 
Board will contribute new testimony or evidence germane to an issue on the agenda for 
that meeting. 
1. A representative spokesperson who timely files a complete appearance form to speak 

on a matter germane to the agenda shall be permitted to speak for three (3) minutes 
for each person being represented, up to a maximum of fifteen (15) minutes. 

2. A representative spokesperson who timely files a complete appearance form to speak 
on a matter not germane to the agenda shall be permitted to speak for three (3) 
minutes for each person being represented, up to a maximum of nine (9) minutes. 

E. The Board shall not respond to questions posed during public comment. All questions 
shall be recorded by the Board Secretary and a response shall be presented either during 
the next regular Board meeting or in writing before such meeting. 

F. All commends must be civil in nature Any person who engages in threatening, slanderous 
or disorderly behavior when addressing the Board shall be deemed out-of-order by the 
presiding officer and his or her time to address the Board at said meeting shall end. 
 

Approved 4/14/2014 Board Meeting 
 



Mundelein Park & Recreation District 
Committee of the Whole 

October 14, 2019 
 
The Committee of the Whole meeting of the Board of Park Commissioners of the Mundelein Park 
and Recreation District was called to order at 7:00 pm by President ORTEGA.    
 
Present were Commissioners DOLAN, KNUDSON, McGRATH and ORTEGA. Staff present 
included Executive Director RESNICK. Commissioner FRASIER was absent. 
 
An update was given on the Steeple Chase Driving Range.  Frank Parisi from Williams Architects 
was in attendance.  He said he spoke with the low bidder, and it appears that the reason the bids 
were so high was due to site development and material costs.   
 
Commission DOLAN suggested talking to the low bid on a similar job that was awarded the same 
day.  Mr. Parisi will do this.   
 
President ORTEGA asked if we could provide information to the bidder that showed the wetland 
was not a cost hindrance.   
 
Mr. Parisi shared drawings with the Board that reflected a one story structure.  He suggested the 
roof could be bid as an alternate. He said he would seek pricing from a contractor to set the budget.  
Commissioner McGRATH asked if this wasn’t usually a common practice.   
 
President ORTEGA asked if the structure could be moved out of the wetland.  Mr. Parisi said that 
it could not.  Commissioner DOLAN asked if Bill Brolley felt one level was worth it.  Executive 
Director RESNICK responded that they had discussed it and he did not feel it was worth the 
investment.  
 
The Committee meeting adjourned at 7:30 pm. 
 
 
__________________________ 
Secretary 
 



MUNDELEIN PARK AND RECREATION DISTRICT BOARD OF 
PARK COMMISSIONERS, MUNDELEIN, LAKE COUNTY, ILLINOIS 

HELD MONDAY, OCTOBER 14, 2019 AT 7:30 P.M. AT THE 
MUNDELEIN COMMUNITY CENTER ADMINISTRATION OFFICES, 

1401 NORTH MIDLOTHIAN ROAD, MUNDELEIN, ILLINOIS 
________________________________________________________________________ 
 
The regular scheduled meeting of the Board of Park Commissioners of the Mundelein Park 
and Recreation District, Mundelein, Lake County, Illinois, was called to order at 7:30 p.m. 
by President ORTEGA and he asked the assemblage to rise and recite the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  
 
He then directed the secretary to call the roll. Commissioners DOLAN, KNUDSON, 
McGRATH, and ORTEGA were present. Staff present included Executive Director 
RESNICK. Commissioner FRASIER was absent.   
 
President ORTEGA returned to the Steeple Chase Driving Range discussion. 
Commissioner DOLAN commented that if the staff isn’t supportive of a one tier structure, 
it may be a waste of the architects time to re-do the drawings. The Board agreed to move 
forward with the new drawings and a cost estimate. 
 
Commissioner McGRATH moved to approve the minutes of Committee Meeting and 
Regular Meeting of September 23, 2019, second by Commissioner KNUDSON. President 
ORTEGA repeated the motion and asked if there were any corrections or additions and 
none were made. A voice vote was taken with all voting yes. 
 
Commissioner KNUDSON moved to approve Warrants 092419, 100319, 100419, 100719, 
100819, 101419 in the amount of $406,786.59 second by Commissioner McGRATH. 
President ORTEGA repeated the motion and asked if there were any questions and none 
were raised. A roll call vote was taken with Commissioners KNUDSON, McGRATH, 
DOLAN and ORTEGA voting yes. 
 
Commissioner KNUDSON moved to place the August Financials on file, second by 
Commissioner McGRATH. President ORTEGA repeated the motion and asked if there 
were any questions and none were raised. A voice vote was taken with all voting yes. 
 
Correspondence  
IAPD letters recognizing Mundelein Park and Recreation District on Best of the Best 
Award 
Congratulatory letter from Illinois State Senator Terry Link on the Best of the Best 
Award 
 
Old Business 
Commissioner DOLAN asked about the ice rink project.  He asked have we considered a 
concrete slab with the coils inside? Executive Director RESNICK responded yes, it was 
considered, but it was a financial decision not to take that route. 
 
 



Meeting Minutes 
October 14, 2019 
Page Two 
 
New Business 
Commissioner McGRATH moved to accept staff recommendation and purchase the Self-
Propelled Haulotte Aerial Life Purchase from the Village of Lakemoor in the amount of 
$60,900, second by Commissioner DOLAN. President ORTEGA repeated the motion and 
asked if there were any questions and none were raised. A roll call vote was taken with 
Commissioners McGRATH, DOLAN, KNUDSON, and ORTEGA voting yes. 
 
Commissioner KNUDSON moved to accept staff recommendation and approve the 
Updated Sick Day Policy language, second by DOLAN. President ORTEGA repeated the 
motion and asked if there were any questions and none were raised. A voice vote was taken 
with all voting yes. 
 
Commissioner DOLAN moved to accept the staff recommendation and approve IAPD 
Annual Meeting Credentials with Commissioner FRASIER as delegate, second by 
KNUDSON. President ORTEGA repeated the motion and asked if there were any 
questions and none were raised. A voice vote was taken with all voting yes. 
 
Board Business 
Staff Recruitment Discussion:  With unemployment at a record low, recruiting staff has 
been difficult. Staff has discussed incentives to help with the process. For year round part 
time staff, we would like to offer a $100 incentive to any staff member that refers someone 
who is hired and works for at least three months. For summer staff, we would like to offer 
an incentive of $50 to any staff member that refers someone who is hired and works for at 
least 60 days. Staff recommends offering an employee recruitment incentive of $100 for 
year round hires and $50 for summer hires. Commissioner DOLAN replied that it was a 
great idea.  The Board is supportive of this initiative. 
 
Marketing Discussion: After review of the 3rd quarter marketing report Commissioner 
DOLAN would like to see the measurable goals, such as number of impressions, included 
in future reports. 
 
Commissioner KNUDSON moved to adjourn to the Executive Session for the purpose of 
real estate purchase or lease at 7:52 p.m. second by Commissioner McGRATH. The 
Secretary called the roll, Commissioners DOLAN, KNUDSON, McGRATH, and 
ORTEGA voted..   
 
The regular Board meeting reconvened at 8:25 pm. 
 
There being no further business, Commissioner KNUDSON moved to adjourn at 8:26 p.m. 
second by Commissioner McGRATH.  The motion was unanimously approved.  
 
 
_______________________________ 
Secretary 



MEETING REMINDER 
MONDAY, OCTOBER 28, 2019 

 
7:00 pm Committee Meeting  

7:30 pm Regular Board Meeting  
 

 
 
Updates 
 

1. Levy Estimate  
 
Action Items 
 

1. Ice Rink Electric Contract 
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Updates 
For the first time since 2010, the District’s EAV is over $1,000,000,000. The figure is 
preliminary since Libertyville Township has not completed their assessments, but this is 
good news. If the County’s estimate is correct, our EAV will be $1,032,193,362 an 
increase $51,698,232, which is 5%. Because of the tax cap, we are limited to an increase 
equal to the CPI, 1.9%. New growth is not calculated in the increase, so the District’s 
increase will be 2.5%. The estimate of our levy is $4,784,760. 
 
 
Action Items 
The ice rink project is moving along. The chiller has been ordered and contractors are 
giving quotes for the concrete pad the chiller will sit on. Next step is the electric work to 
operate the chiller. Total budget for the project is $400,000. We have already spent 
$274,000 on the chiller system. The following bids were received: 
 

Company Bid 
Umbenstock Electric $34,200 
Associated Electrical Contractors $48,600 

 
Staff recommends awarding a contract to Umbenstock Electric in the amount of $34,200. 
 
 
 
 
 
 





To: Board of Park Commissioners 
 
From: Bill Brolley, Golf Operations Manager 
 
Subject: Steeple Chase Operations – October 2019 
 
 
      2019          Budget  2018 
Golf Revenue (September)              $137,599     $163,950  $154,533 
Merchandise (September)   $  10,816     $  11,472  $  10,346 
Food & Bev. (September)   $  26,573     $  31,943  $  24,524 
Miscellaneous (September)     $      196              $         17 
Gift Cards (September)   $   1,917              $    1,083 
Total Revenue September   $177,101     $ 207,365    $190,503 
 
 
Golf Revenue (10/1- 10/20)   $    66,316   $   53,976 
Merchandise  (10/1-10/20)   $      5,955                $     4,839     
Food & Bev.  (10/1-10/20)   $     10,436   $    11,621 
Miscellaneous (10/1-10/20)   $         <38>   $          39 
Gift Cards (10/1-10/20)   $       1,136   $      2,047 
Total Revevenue Oct. 1-20   $     83,805   $    72,522 
 
 
Golf Revenue (y.t.d.)    $   984,180   $1,008,679 
Merchandise (y.t.d.)    $     84,186   $     78,468 
Food & Bev. (y.t.d.)    $   173,546   $   181,343 
Miscellaneous (y.t.d.)    $     10,782   $     13,346 
Gift Cards (y.t.d.)    $     19,098   $     17,976 
Total Rev. (Y.T.D. 10/20)   $1,271,792   $1,299,812 
 
 
Paid rounds (Sept)    2,946        3,324 
Paid rounds (10/1-10/20)   1,477        1,310 
Paid rounds year to date (10/20)           20,673              21,138 
 
 
September ended up being our worst September as far as rounds and revenue.  Midway 
through the month we were actually ahead of last year’s revenue and about even with 
budgeted projections for the month.  We ended up having complete washouts because of 
rain on the last two Sundays of the month and a rainout on a Friday.  The average Sunday 
revenue in September is $10,500 and average Friday revenue in September is 
approximately $6,000.  Had we had the average revenue for those 3 days we would have 
been very close to budgeted projections for the month.  So far in October we are ahead of 
rounds and revenue compared to last October, we are up about 150 rounds and $11,000 in 
revenue.  This October the weather has been up and down we have experienced some 



nice weekend days and some very cold and windy weekdays.  For the year to date we are 
down 465 rounds and $28,000 in total revenue compared to 2018.  At the end of 
September we are ahead of the budgeted bottom line by $23,623. 
 
We held our fall scramble on October 12th, we had 14 teams signup and 12 teams played 
the two other teams dropped out because of the cold.   
 
The clubhouse roofing project was supposed to start on October 14th but the company 
doing the project is a couple weeks behind due to all the rain in September, so hopefully 
this gets underway soon. 
 

 
September Comparison for the past 5 years 

 
 
       2015   2016    2017    2018     2019 
 
 
Total Revenue  204,197 191,596 222,315 190,503 177,101 
 
Rounds      3,338   3,231    3,616    3,324    2,946  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

MEMO TO: Board of Park Commissioners 
 
FROM: Ron Doruff, Golf Course Superintendent 
 
SUBJECT: Golf Course Grounds Report – October, 2019 
_____________________________________________________________________ 
 
 It is getting to be that time of the year to blow out the irrigation system.  We 
usually do this the last week of October.  This year, we are doing it with the combination 
of spraying #18 irrigation lake for its two-year bi-annual weed control application.  We 
are in the process of lowering the lake level so that the treated water stays in the lake 
and it does not flow over the dam.  We are doing this by pumping some of the water out 
of the lake and sand bagging the dam.   
 
 In previous years we have waited to treat the lake after we had a good ice 
covering which was typically in February.  The problem with doing the application then 
is the irrigation water was not usable at the beginning of the golf season.  It was 
unavailable until mid to late April.  Also the water from the lake would need to be tested 
before it would be used for irrigation.  With making the application in November, the 
water will be usable when it is needed.   
 
 With the crew size diminishing, we are almost down to our winter crew numbers.  
This will make a bigger challenge of keeping the golf course mowed and leaves 
removed.  The trees have a mind of their own as to when to drop their leaves.  We 
need to keep watching to keep the course playable.  Changing cups and tee markers 
will be adjusted by the amount of play we have and the weather conditions. 
 
 As always fall is the time for fertilizer, nutrients, gypsum, and snow mold 
treatment applications.  This will be done mostly to greens, tees, approaches, and 
fairways.   
 
 We are continuing to work on our fall project list.  It is dependent upon the 
weather and staffing.  We have started removing the sand from #4 left side green trap 
and hope to get to the two traps on #5 and #6 fairway trap. 
 
 We had 10 inches of rain in September, which did not help to reduce the fall 
projects list.  So far we have had three inches of rain in October.  With the cooler 
temperatures, it takes longer for areas to dry out enough for us to work on them. 
 
 Wild Goose Chase, our goose control contractor, is almost finished for this year.  
They have done a wonderful job.  We did not have much in the way of goose “traffic” 
again this year and I have not heard any complaints about geese on the course. 



To: Board of Commissioners  

From: Derek Solberg, Superintendent of Buildings and Grounds 

Re: Parks Department Report – October 2019 

Work is nearly complete on the repaving of the Community Center parking lot.  This work has included 
replacing the sidewalks in front of the Community Center and Spray Park buildings as well as drainage 
improvements intended to extend the life of the new asphalt surface.  Once disturbed areas adjacent to 
the work are final graded and seeded the project will be complete.      

The contractor has made significant progress on the tennis court demolition work at Leo Leathers Park.  
Input of residents who live nearby has been solicited to aid in determining the best use for the space 
created by removing the tennis courts.   

Following purchase and delivery of a new dump truck, staff are outfitting the truck with a salt spreader.  
This vehicle will be one of the primary machines used in the winter to treat parking lots for snow and ice.  
The salt spreader and the hydraulic system to supply power to it will be fitted and attached in-house.  The 
entire truck and trailer fleet recently completed the State of Illinois inspection with no outstanding items 
of note.  New logos have been installed on the trucks as well.  

Staff completed the end of season shut down tasks at Barefoot Bay, Diamond Lake Beach and the Spray 
Park.  Preparations have begun to get ready for the 2020 outdoor aquatics season.  This work includes 
repainting the deck surfaces under the Spray Park water features.  As much of this work as possible will 
be undertaken in the fall and will continue in the spring.  Diamond Lake Boat Launch will be shut down on 
or about November 1.  Repairs to the piers in order to extend their useful life are planned for at this time.   

Refurbishing the surfaces of the athletic courts at Indian Trails Park is complete.  This is labor intensive 
work in which the courts are deep cleaned, asphalt surface patch is added to failing areas and the courts 
are repainted.  This work is completed in-house and adds one to two years of life to the surfacing.  Park 
signs containing the updated District logo have been purchased and received.  They will be installed as 
time permits and some have been completed including Longmeadow and Orchard View.       

Nathan Neuwirth and Brian Jeske attended Aerial Lift training.  Dan Keefe attended Hazard 
Communication/Flammable Material training.  The District sends staff annually on a rotating basis to the 
Lake County Winter Maintenance snow and ice removal workshop.  This opportunity is made possible by 
Lake County Stormwater Management Commission and Lake County Health Department/Lakes 
Management Unit.  The workshop focuses procedures that encourage sound snow/ice control measures 
in an effort to when appropriate reduce the amount of salt used in winter operations.  Ted Costa, Mike 
Krauleidis, Nathan Neuwirth, John Rogers and Dan Keefe attended this year.         

Staff assisted with set-up and tear down of the Doggie Trick or Treat event on October 12.  Preparations 
for the Boo Bash event took place the week of October 21 and staff assisted during the event as well.   



Memorandum 
To:  Park District Board of Commissioners 
From:  Matt LaPorte, Superintendent of Recreation 
RE:  October 21, 2019 
 

 
As is often stated in these reports, the past month was a very busy month for the Recreation Department.  
Fall programs got off and running in September with several new programs offered. Total enrollment 
numbers are higher than they were last year by 15%. Staff also spent the past several weeks putting 
together the information and programs for the winter-spring program brochure. The brochure went off 
to the printer on October 14 and will be received by residents by November 6, with registration starting 
November 13. Staff has also been working busily on the department’s budgets. Throughout this work, 
several staff members have assisted with the interview process for the candidates for our four vacant 
positions. I am happy to report we have filled three of the four full-time staff vacancies with only the 
Aquatics Manager remaining unfilled at this time. We welcomed Kelsey Fuller, Gwen Fuesz and Marissa 
Moravec to the District recently. Kelsey Fuller, a Certified Parks and Recreation Professional (CPRP), has 
been hired as the Community Center Operations Manager. Fuller has recently worked for the Gurnee Park 
District, overseeing the fitness operations at both their Hunt Club and Fit Nation facilities. She brings seven 
years of facility management and registration knowledge to the District. Fuller has also been heavily 
involved with Illinois Parks and Recreation Association’s Facility Management Section serving as a section 
board member and working on several FM section committees. Gwen Fuez has been hired as the Aquatics 
Supervisor. Fuez has recently worked for the Geneva Park District where she has served as a lifeguard and 
swim lesson coordinator. Fuez is a certified instructor trainer through Starfish Aquatics. Marissa Moravec, 
also a CPRP, started on October 21 as the Recreation Supervisor of Active Adults. Moravec, a Mundelein 
resident has recently worked for the Lake Bluff Park District and the Vernon Hills Park District working in 
fitness and facility management for the past four years. Prior to working in fitness and facility 
management, Moravec worked as a supervisor of active adult programming at Park Ridge Park District. 
She is also heavily involved with the Facility Management and Recreation Sections within IPRA and helped 
organize IPRA’s Supervisors Symposium this past year. We are very excited to welcome these talented, 
new employees to the District.  
 
Programs 
Assistant Superintendent Scott Schleiden, Customer Service Supervisor April Lee and Customer Service 
Coordinator Linda Renz all attended the annual conference for Active Net users in Chicago on October 9-
10. This conference enhances the knowledge for our main registration software administrators. Several 
new initiatives were introduced and we are looking forward to implementing some enhancements to our 
registration process in 2020. 
 
Enrollment at Big & Little Child Care is up by one student from last month and several students have added 
extra days to their schedules, increasing the revenue. Registration is now up to 65 total children, this is up 
by 4 children from last October and the highest enrollment has been since 2015. There are 21 full-time 
children, 30 children doing full-days and 14 doing half days. Additionally, there will be two new half day 
children starting in the first week of November and two more children starting the first week of January. 
Nine out of ten Big & Little staff attended CPR class at the Mundelein Fire Department on October 8 for 
CPR recertification. Additionally, Director Laurie Gembara attended a seminar at the College of Lake 
County on October 17 on how early learning programs can curb crime and improve the community.  This 
was presented by the Lake County State’s Attorney office and Erickson Institute. Director Gembara also 



attended a Day Care Forum put on by DCFS on October 22, which included information on the latest 
guidelines and initiatives that are coming up in the future.  
 
Learning Center Preschool is operating smoothly this fall and enrollment remains steady. We added a new 
play feature, a climbing Geodome to the playground with funds from the spring fundraiser at McDonald’s. 
Rec Connection has a total of 190 students enrolled in the program, with 102 at Washington School and 
88 at Dunbar Recreation Center; this is up seven students from last year and approximately $4,000 in 
revenue. We have been informed by District 75 that they will be charging us for busing the students to 
and from Mechanics Grove to Dunbar this year. The school is within the 1.2 mile radius of the school. We 
will not be charged for the 6th graders coming from Carl Sandburg because they are outside this radius. 
Last, on September 30 we held a school’s day off program for an institute day and received 60 participants. 
Another day’s off program was held on October 14 due to Columbus Day and we had 54 students attend 
the program.  
 
Athletics participation has been fairly strong this fall with 209 participants in a variety of programs. Youth 
basketball has the 3rd and 4th Grade program running and Girl’s Feeder Basketball has seven registered for 
the 7th and 8th grade teams respectively. Unfortunately, the 5th and 6th grade Feeder team and our youth 
5th and 6th grade league both have not had enough interest to run. This level may take a few years to build. 
Fall softball has had to endure a very wet fall and thanks to the work of Coordinator Matt Wells, we have 
been able to keep our leagues relatively on schedule.  The fall softball leagues will conclude playoffs by 
November 1, if the weather continues to cooperate.  
 
The football affiliate, Lake County Stallions has a couple more weeks of games before the playoffs begin. 
The playoffs are scheduled to begin on November 2 and conclude on November 17.  Cheerleading has two 
more competitions. Teams are vying for a bid to state at these competitions. The state competition will 
be held December 6-8 at the Sears Centre. It was a very wet fall for MBSA Fall Baseball. They were rained 
out the last two weekends of the season which resulted in canceling the playoffs. They were also 
scheduled to host a softball tournament one of those weekends which also got canceled.  Softball teams 
will once again be using Carl Sandburg on Sunday’s starting in January for indoor practices. Practices will 
run primarily from 8 am to 6 pm through the end of March. AYSO soccer will finish up their season in the 
next couple of weeks.  Just like baseball, the weather hasn’t cooperated much for them this fall. 
 
The dance program has grown to 326 dancers, which is an increase from the 300 dancers reported last 
month. The dance program is midway through the falls season and planning for the winter show, which 
will be held at Mundelein High School in December. Dance staff and dancers will be helping out at the Boo 
Bash to promote the event. Last, the Dance Company is preparing for their first competition that is coming 
up November 1-2. Thanks to the work of Corporate and Community Relations Coordinator Tracie Ouimet, 
the Mundelein Dance program received a $500 sponsorship from Joel E. Fiorelli State Farm Insurance 
Agency. The team plans to use the funds to enhance the program and uniforms.  A large “thank you” 
poster was produced as a way to show our appreciation of the Fiorelli generosity and support.  
 
Cultural Arts Programs are doing better than last fall with most of the program we offer are running at or 
near maximum enrollments. We recently held a Cupcake War event and attracted four teams of two 
bakers. They worked together and battled it out for the cupcake war champion title and free registration 
for the next cupcake war program. Each team made 18 cupcakes with 3 different cake flavors and 
frostings, as well as 3 different decorations to match the surprise theme of “Pretty Scary”. Scary Sweet 
was another baking program that we recently offered. Participants created creepy cupcakes to share and 
bring home to their families. Our art programs have really taken off lately. We are growing in enrollments 



and we have opened an additional 2 sessions due to families wanting more classes. Robotics is still running 
successfully with a max number of participants and the next plant-based class will run on November 16th. 
 
The first session of Fall brochure programs have started.  Below is a comparison of numbers between 
2018 & 2019 for Fall Classes.  The first table is for programs that began or will begin through October 31.  
The 2nd table is the final numbers for 2018 and the current numbers through October 16th for 2019. 
 
Events & Parties 
Despite the windy conditions, Doggy Trick or Treat was a howling good time and declared a success with 
over 167 dogs and 450 plus people. We discovered that many of the guests were coming from all over the 
area, including as far away as Kenosha Wisconsin. The dogs and their owners visited 16 trick or treat 
tables, and did fun activities such as bobbing for hot dogs and apples, playing hide n’ go treat, testing their 
agility on our obstacle course and competing for a costume contest. The Girl Scouts were involved in 
making homemade dog toys, sold donated dog ornaments and puppy stuffed animals. Together we raised 
$227 that will be donated to Placing Paws Animal Shelter. We also encouraged guests to get on social 
media by having a photo contest, there were four winners that were all granted a prize basket. The event 
was published in the Daily Herald and Chicago Tribune this year. Next year’s plan for the event is to move 
it to the Barefoot Bay parking lot to avoid the muddy grounds.  
 
Boo Bash one of our biggest signature events is upcoming on October 26. We are moving the outside 
portion of the event from the spray park parking lot to the upper lot in hopes of keeping the event closer 
to the building. This will allow for the DJ to entertain both the guests in line and people participating in 
the outside activities. There are 36 Trick or Treat vendors inside this year. Outside there will be six 
different activities for the guests to do as they wait in line such as a magician, pumpkin carver, witches’ 
sensory bins and carnival games. New this year will be offering a free pumpkin patch in the Spray Park and 
pumpkin decorating station. Other attractions for this event will include DJ games, giant pumpkin bounce 
house, photo booth, and drinks and food from Area Coffee and Doctor Dogs food truck. 
 
We hosted 64 parties as of October 20 with seven more booked through the remainder of the year. This 
will put us at 71 parties for 2019. We have cut off and additional party bookings for the rest of year due 
to the large number of parties already booked and the upcoming planning needed for fall special events. 
We will look to limit the parties in 2020 as well so we can continue to enhance events and develop Cultural 
Arts Programs.    
 
Rentals 
We had seven rentals at Dunbar Recreation Center in September, a decrease of three from last year.  The 
Regent Center has had 60 rentals this year, which is 17 more than 2018. We processed 54 shelter permits 
this year, only one more than last year. We also sold the last Boat Launch sticker on August 27. We ended 
up selling 223 passes this year, 186 to residents. This is an increase from last year’s 197 passes.  
 
Facilities  
Regent: This past month celebrated the accomplishments of Recreation Supervisor Mary Yoho who retired 
on October 18 after 21 years. Marissa Moravec has been hired as the new Recreation Supervisor and she 
began work on October 21. Membership grew by 20 members in August and we are now up to 434 
members, this is higher than last year by 37 members. The Center was busy with 1,331 visits for activities 
and programs this month.  ACES exercise class, line dance, bingo and poker are the most popular activities. 
The semi-annual AARP Driver Safety Program was held this past month and attracted 36 participants. In 



exciting news, 47 participants are signed up for the December trip to Starved Rock for lunch and a holiday 
show.  
 
Aquatics: As mentioned, Gwen Fuesz was hired on October 4 for the newly created Aquatics Supervisor 
position. Supervisor Fuesz has hit the ground running and put in a lot work to help improve operations at 
the indoor pool. Back in early September the swim lesson program was put on hold until we could get our 
staffing levels back up. Thanks to Fuesz’s efforts we have rebuilt the swim instructor and lifeguard staffing 
numbers and are prepared to relaunch the lesson program in November. We brought in a guest instructor 
trainer from Starfish Aquatics Institute to recertify our lifeguards and Supervisor Fuesz will be attending a 
training to become a Lifeguard Instructor Trainer in November. Following her Training, we will be able to 
train our staff in house for lifeguarding and swim instruction. The recruitment process for the Aquatics 
Manager position is currently ongoing. Interviews began the week of October 21, and the plan is to 
complete second round interviews the weekend of October 28. I hope to have the position filled and the 
candidate starting employment in November.   
 
Community Center/Fitness:  As mentioned previously, Kelsey Fuller started as Community Operations 
Manager on September 30. Fitness Memberships continue to do well overall. We currently have 2,146 
members, up six members from last month. Memberships are expected to begin to increase significantly 
as the cold weather returns. Visits to the Center were down 463 visits from August for a total of 9,056 
visits. Group Exercise participation continued to do very well this month with 2,443 visits. This was our 
second busiest month. These numbers tell us that we are in for a busy winter.  Cardio users took advantage 
of the nice weather to be outside, which contributed to the lower visit number because group exercise 
class users are growing right along with our memberships.  
 
Recreation staff is currently working on a small scale open house event on Saturday, November 16. The 
event would provide us the opportunity to show off the changes made at the center, along with kick 
starting program registrations and pass sales for the winter-spring period. We will also feature class demos 
and a free day for the community.   
 
Sponsorship 
This past month, Corporate and Community Relations Sponsor, Tracie Ouimet collected $2,350 for 
sponsorships for Doggy-Trick-or-Treat plus received $500 in donated prizes. She also collected $3,850 in 
sponsorships for Boo Bash. This brings her 2019 Sponsorship Total to $61,533 with outstanding invoices 
still being collected in the amount of $1,021. Ouimet has also taken on our GO Mundelein Walking 
Program which has helped make it very successful. Recently, out District participated in the annual GO 
Lake County Walk event held at Independence Grove on September 28. Mundelein was well represented 
with 20 walkers, the second highest of any other agency. Our next walk is scheduled for Saturday, 
November 2 at 1:30 pm in association with the Pumpkin Drop in Community Park. Nova Care 
Rehabilitation continues to do well at the community center. They are seeing between 7-10 patients on a 
daily basis, this has been above their expectations to do so well so soon. Nova Care will be holding a ribbon 
cutting with the date yet to be determined. They will also be on hand at Boo Bash and the Mundelein 
Community Center open house, on November 16.  
 
 
Foundation 
The Mundelein Parks Foundation balance is $10,161.21 through the end of September. We received 
$337.67 in donations in September, $225 was raised at the Arts Festival and $111.58 was received through 



a donation made through Charities Aid Foundation of America. The Foundation also received $1,000 in 
financial support through Fifth Third Bank for additional camp scholarships for youth. We should be 
receiving payment shortly. Additionally, we have $4,233 in revenue received from fundraising programs 
such as the Big Wheel Race and Ninja Warrior course and Beach Bash to transfer over to the Foundation 
at the end of the year.  
 
Recreation Advisory Committee  
The last Recreation Advisory Committee meeting was supposed to be held on October 22 but has been 
postponed until November 19 at 6 pm.  



Mundelein Parks & Recreation District 
Memorandum 

 
To:  Board of Commissioners 
From:  Debbie McInerney, Superintendent of Business Services and Technology 
RE:  Board Report – October 2019 
 
 
Finance 
The budget process for 2020 is underway.  Each area has completed their initial budget requests.  The Finance 
department is now working on calculating the health benefits, payroll taxes and IMRF expenses.   
 
Human Resources 
Sarah Bannon completed the payrolls for the periods of 09/15/19 – 09/28/19 for 182 employees, and 09/29/19 – 
10/12/19 for 186 employees. 
 
We have hired a new Aquatics Supervisor, Recreation Supervisor for Adults, and several attendants and instructors.  
 
IT 
IT has continued to work with golf on continued issues related to the equipment failure.  Several new computers have 
been set up and deployed.   
 
We have been working with First Communications to address our frequent phone outages.  Over the past several 
weeks they have made 3 different types of repairs and completed a thorough inspection of the entire line. 
 
We are continuing to work on the long term IT plan. 
 
Risk Management 
Safety Training for September was Blood Borne Pathogens and Preventative Measures.  October’s topic was on 
hearing loss and prevention.   

Fire detection devices have been installed in the Parks Garage (Parks #1) as recommended by our Risk Consultant as 
part of the 2018 Loss Control Review.  Only one item remains open from the 2018 review, and we will not be able to 
close the item out until the 2020 summer season: hold a joint exercise with EMS and the Barefoot Bay and Diamond 
Lake Beach lifeguards 

We submitted a property loss claim for the lightning strike at Steeple Chase has been submitted to PDRMA. Total 
submission, $4,478 ($1,000) deductible. 

Property Loss Report 

12 
Sep 

Steeple Chase Golf 
Clubhouse 

Lightning strike knocked out equipment – computers and 
phones at the Clubhouse 

Labor: 
$2,240.00 
Equipment: 
$2,238.00 
Total: 
$4478.00 



 
Risk Management (continued) 

 

Accident/Incident Summary  

16 
Sep 

NovaCare® Indoor Pool Adult male, had to be reminded by the Customer Service Supervisor 
that he cannot come out into the Indoor Pool Lobby without a 
swimsuit to retrieve a towel. This is the second incident of his 
entering the Pool Lobby without clothes. 

17 
Sep 

 Mundelein Community Center – 
Sled Hill Parking Lot 

Adult male hit the curb during the day of the parking lot 
reconfiguration. Lost the rocker on the passenger side of the vehicle. 

20 
Sep 

NovaCare® Indoor Pool Adult female, fell in front of the indoor pool desk on her right knee. 
Refused First-aid. 

24 
Sep 

 NovaCare® Fitness Center Adult male, wiping down the treadmill and hit the quick start button 
(?), treadmill started, lost balance and fell onto the floor on the right 
forearm – scraped elbow, large blood blister, contusion. First-Aid 
and transported by EMS. 

2 
Oct 

RecConnection – Washington Boy, 7, ran into another child at the gym at Washington. Tooth cut 
the inside of his cheek. First aid. Rinse and ice. 

26 
Sep 

RecConnection – Dunbar Boy, 8, ran into another child and bumped his mouth on another 
child’s head. First-aid. Ice pack. 

7 
Oct 

RecConnection – Dunbar Girl, 8, walked out to playground and was nipped at by a dog on a 
leash with a patron. No broken skin, redness on stomach area. First-
aid. Cleaned area with soap and water. 

8 
Oct 

Kidz Centre Boy, 3, hit on the forehead on the left side with a block from the 
tower he and other children were building. First-aid. Ice pack.  

 

Employee Injury/Illness 

7 Oct SCGC Slipped on the 10th tee while walking across. Broken left ankle. 
 















































Mundelein Park District Cash Flows 9/30/2019 

Date Recreation Fund Corporate Fund Capital Improvement Fund Joint Checking Total 
9/30/2017 645.00 12,216.06 3,262,009.98 5,574,666.23 8,849,537.27 

10/31/2017 645.00 12,460.52 3,267,416.00 4,692,426.58 7,972,948.10 
11/30/2017 645.00 12,869.44 1,671, 166.37 4,867,229.08 6,551,909.89 

12/31/2017 645.00 12,541.63 1,166,983.06 4,357,570.29 5,537,739.98 
1/31/2018 645.00 12,458.35 767,302.12 4,088,323.20 4,868,728.67 
2/28/2018 645.00 13,017.69 520,749.34 4,677,597.32 5,212,009.35 
3/31/2018 645.00 14,454.26 525,883.17 4,023,350.21 4,564,332.64 
4/30/2018 845.00 17,509.66 526,091.46 3,530,884.91 4,075,331.03 
5/31/2018 2,845.00 17,732.69 526,515.44 3,531,231.60 4,078,324.73 
6/30/2018 2,745.00 16,433.30 526,947.16 5,145,207.33 5,691,332.79 
7/31/2018 2,745.00 14,602.88 527,411.05 4,911,096.47 5,455,855.40 

8/31/2018 2,345.00 14,700.78 527,497.38 4,798,223.23 5,342,766.39 

9/30/2018 745.00 14,346.25 530,103.70 6,161,763.02 6,706,957.97 
10/31/2018 745.00 14,267.78 530,580.06 7,107,350.77 7,652,943.61 

11/30/2018 745.00 13,982.89 532,338.60 5,752,251.42 6,299,317.91 
12/31/2018 745.00 14,140.35 532,868.23 5,281,180.00 5,828,933.58 

1/31/2019 745.00 13,523.13 533,432.39 4,995,943.47 5,543,643.99 

2/28/2019 745.00 13,705.20 533,940.43 4,609,499.53 5,157,890.16 
3/31/2019 745.00 14,244.44 534,491.89 4,260,611.86 4,810,093.19 

4/30/2019 745.00 13,782.29 535,027.19 4,018,826.93 4,568,381.41 
5/31/2019 2,945.00 14,250.80 538,670.82 3,578,618.91 4, 134,485.53 
6/30/2019 2,936.76 13,690.71 538,751.72 5,464,690.50 6,020,069.69 

7/31/2019 2,945.00 15,074.16 538,833.10 5,320,368.11 5,877,220.37 

8/31/2019 2,545.00 14,689.44 540,391.70 4,763,292.06 5,320,918.20 
9/30/2019 745.00 13,918.28 540,488.25 6,695,608.46 7,250,759.99 

Mundelein Park District Cash Flows - 2 Years (25 months) 
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